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Christianity: Religion of Hate?
In the last decade, it has become increasingly common to hear
the accusation that Christians are hateful. In the United
States, this type of comment has become the mantra of
homosexual rights groups who are outraged that Christians
would claim that homosexuality is a sin. With the murder of
homosexual Matthew Shepherd in 1999, Christians were blamed
for creating a hostile environment and provoking violence
against homosexuals by claiming that homosexuality is immoral.
Homosexuals often scoff at Christians who say, “Hate the sin,
love the sinner,” insinuating that the two cannot be
separated. Consequently it has become increasingly difficult
to dialogue with these individuals due to their suspicion that
Christians, in spite of their expressions of love, actually
hate homosexuals.
Of course, accusations of hatred against Christians are
nothing new. This charge was leveled at the first century
church as a preamble to the state sanctioned persecution that
occurred off and on throughout the Roman Empire until the
fourth century. But today many of those who accuse Christians
of hate take their marching orders from their understanding of
Friedrich Nietzsche, who called Christian priests “the truly
great haters in world history . . . likewise the most
ingenious haters.”{1} Nietzsche was absolutely contemptuous of
Christians and pulled no punches when it came to his polemic
against them. He is infamous for his announcement of the death
of God in his writings and was known to be Hitler’s favorite
philosopher. Consequently, Christians typically distance
themselves from Nietzsche due to his hostility to the
Christian worldview.

But while Nietzsche’s writings are often blasphemous, this
does not mean that Christians should ignore his insights.
Rather than dismissing his critique, we should ask ourselves
if he may have something to say to the church. Perhaps we need
to be reminded that Jesus’ harshest words were directed toward
those who put on an impressive outward show of religiosity,
but whose hearts were not right with God. We need only read
Jesus’ letters to the seven churches in Revelation chapters
two and three to see that some of His most severe rebuke is
found there, directed towards His own. Unfortunately, one
major school of interpretation has determined that the seven
churches represent different ages of church history, of which
the first five have already transpired. This interpretation
tends to distance us from the Lord’s rebuke, as if
evangelicals are the praised church of Philadelphia, and the
lukewarm Loadiceans are the apostate church of the end-times.
It is no wonder that we reject the blistering critique of
someone like Nietzsche when we comfort ourselves by assuming
that the “gentle” Jesus would never speak harshly to us!
Just as Jesus spoke out against those who hid behind the
façade of religion, Nietzsche’s critique of Christianity is
based on the assertion that Christianity is not motivated by
love, but rather by a hateful envy, driven by the need for
power over others. And since Nietzsche is the inspiration for
many today who call Christianity hateful, it would seem that
listening to Nietzsche’s critique is especially important. By
understanding Nietzsche, we can be better equipped to respond
to the accusations of hatred against Christians that have
become common today. Furthermore, we may find that Nietzsche,
rather than being just a cranky despiser of religion, actually
has a prophetic message for contemporary Christians.

The Good, the Bad, and the Evil
Governor Jesse Ventura of Minnesota made headlines by claiming
that religion is for weak-minded people who are incapable of

getting through life without some sort of crutch. The governor
quickly apologized for any offense he may have caused, but his
claim that religion is just a crutch for the weak is certainly
not new. Karl Marx said essentially the same thing by calling
religion the opiate of the masses. However, no one has been
more creative than Nietzsche when it comes to a critique of
Christianity. His contention is not just that Christians are
weak, but that Christianity itself was the vehicle by which
the weakest members of society were able to overcome the
dominance of those more powerful than them. Thus the very
basis of Christianity is said to be hatred for, and envy of,
the rich and the powerful.
It is important to recognize that Nietzsche was a trained
linguist with a deep interest in the history of words. In his
book On the Genealogy of Morals, Nietzsche claims that the
concept of good originally was a synonym for nobility and
therefore referenced the noble aristocrats of ancient times.
At the same time, those who belonged to the lower strata of
society, those who were originally referred to as plain and
simple, were designated as bad.{2} Nietzsche’s point in all
this is that when we look at the original sense of the words
good and bad they were descriptive of one’s social status,
rather than being a moral evaluation.
However, it is Nietzsche’s contention that this all changed
when priestly religions such as Judaism and Christianity were
able to attain power in society. He suggests that not only did
they transform the conceptions of good and bad to include a
moral dimension, but that they went even further by creating
the concept of evil as well. Out of their hatred and envy for
the ruling elite, and their desire for power, the priests
transformed the word good to refer to the poor and lowly
members of society and had the audacity to refer to the rich
and the powerful as evil! When we read the beatitudes in the
Gospels of Matthew and Luke we see how Nietzsche indicts
Christianity for this reversal. It is not the rich and the

powerful who are blessed, but the weak and the poor! Nietzsche
believed that Christ’s praise of the powerless was an act of
subversion, an attempt by the weak to exact revenge against
the elites of society for their natural superiority. As far as
Nietzsche was concerned, there was no other way to account for
how Christianity had become a major world religion than to
suggest that Christianity created concepts such as sin and
guilt to cut the rich and powerful down to size.
It was Nietzsche’s suspicion that all human relationships are
driven by the desire for power over others. He found
Christianity to be especially insidious because, rather than
admitting that it desires power over the minds of all
humanity, it proclaims itself to be a religion of love. But in
fact, Scripture tells us that Christ willingly became
powerless so that human beings might know the power of God.
Christ set aside the prerogatives of deity to become a
servant; He became poor that we might become rich. Perhaps
Nietzsche is correct in arguing that human relationships are
often governed by the desire for power. However, it is clear
that in the encounter between God and man, it is the infinite
God who submits Himself to the limitations of humanity.

Sin and Guilt as Human Conventions
One of most disturbing aspects of contemporary culture is the
nihilistic worldview of many of our youth. The horrible
assault on Columbine High School in Littleton, Colorado in
1999 revealed how deeply alienated many young people are from
society. It is apparent that Harris and Kleybold felt entirely
justified in killing their classmates out of a sense of
outrage at how they had been treated by the more popular
students at school. Incredibly, they were convinced that their
heinous act would be glorified in Hollywood and entertained
themselves by asking who would portray them in the blockbuster
movies that would follow their killing spree. What is
especially disturbing is the question of how such sociopathic

tendencies arise in a prosperous Colorado suburb.
According to Scripture, human beings are sinners in need of
redemption. All of us stand guilty before a holy God and only
the shed blood of the sinless Lamb of God, Jesus Christ, can
cleanse us from the power and penalty of our sin. Therefore, a
guilty conscience can be a positive thing in that it enables
us to respond to the gospel message. But in contemporary
culture, as Senator Daniel Moynahan has stated, there has been
a tendency to “define deviancy down.” Acts that were
considered immoral or even criminal in the recent past have
been accepted as normal, so that our threshold of what is
morally acceptable continues to lower. Additionally, in our
therapeutic society anything that makes a person feel better
about herself is exalted, while feelings of guilt and shame
are discouraged. In a certain sense, this thinking is part of
the heritage of Nietzsche.
According to Nietzsche, human beings developed a sense of
guilt out of the ]financial relationship between a creditor
and a debtor.{3} Nietzsche maintained that the similarity
between the German words for guilt and debt were indications
that financial obligations were the original source of a sense
of obligation toward others. Of course, a debtor is obligated
to his creditor, and in ancient times the debtor would pledge
some form of collateral in case he were unable to repay the
debt. This of course gave the creditor power over the debtor,
even to the extent that he could inflict cruelty upon the
debtor to extract his “pound of flesh.” According to
Nietzsche, this gave rise to the idea that suffering could
balance out our debts and is the basis for the biblical
account of Christ’s work of the cross.{4} The problem arose
when human beings somehow internalized the original sense of
financial obligation, so that what had previously been simply
a matter of external punishment evolved into the guilty
conscience.
Nietzsche’s contention was that a feeling of guilt is

destructive and prevents us from acting in accordance with our
noble instincts. But the question is, How can human beings be
noble without acknowledging their own limitations? The denial
of a sense of guilt, the denial of conscience, inevitably
leads to pride and the arrogant assumption that we are
accountable to no one. While it would be unjust to suggest
that Nietzsche encouraged acts such as the Columbine
shootings, it is also clear that Nietzsche recognized that a
sense of guilt leads us to conclude that we are accountable to
someone else for our actions. Wanting to insure that human
beings did not conclude that they were accountable to God for
their actions, his only option was to conclude that the guilty
conscience is a figment of our imaginations. Unfortunately,
incidents such as Columbine are not.

God is Dead! Now We Can Really Live!
Who can forget the famous cover of Time magazine, which asked
the question “Is God Dead?” Many people may have dismissed
such an absurd question, as if it makes sense to say that the
eternal God could pass away. But that is precisely the point.
In Nietzsche, the announcement of God’s death is simply to
force people to acknowledge that they no longer care about
God. He has been removed from His throne by the advancements
of science and technology and has little to say to modern man.
According to Nietzsche, God choked to death on pity.{5}
On the other hand, Nietzsche claims that we have killed God.
It is not that these statements are contradictory, but that
Nietzsche viewed “God” as a concept, not as a person.
Nietzsche’s Thus Spoke Zarathustra begins with Zarathustra
setting out to deliver the startling news that God is dead,
but his first words are directed to the sun. While to the
casual reader this may seem absurd, this is actually a vivid
reference to the philosophy of Plato. And according to
Nietzsche, Christianity is nothing more than Plato’s
philosophy dressed up as a religion. The whole point of

Nietzsche’s philosophy is to deliver us from the teachings of
Christianity, which he called the “Platonism of the people.”
Nietzsche believed that both Plato and Christianity
overemphasized the distinction between human existence and the
realm of eternity; in order to effectively demolish
Christianity, he felt it necessary to destroy the foundations
of Plato’s philosophy as well.
Plato lived in an era that was concerned about the
implications of change. Because Plato denied that we can truly
know anything that is changeable, he conceived of an ideal
world populated by what he called “forms.” The forms were
eternal and unchanging models for the objects that we
experience every day, and Plato’s concern was with how we can
come to know these forms. Part of his answer to that question
was his conception of the ultimate form, the form of the Good.
The form of the Good is what illumines the soul’s
understanding, so Plato utilized the sun as the most fitting
symbol for this form. Later, some Christian theologians
baptized Plato’s philosophy by claiming that the forms were
ideas in the mind of God, but what critics like Nietzsche find
so disturbing is that both Plato and Christianity seem to
place more emphasis on an afterlife than on day-to-day
existence. It was his desire that we recognize the value and
pleasures of this life, but to do so he completely rejected a
transcendent world. The question is whether he is justified in
claiming that Christianity denies the validity of this life by
focusing solely on a heavenly afterlife.
While it is true that a variety of movements within
Christianity, such as the monastics, have devalued earthly
existence as a mere prelude to the afterlife, this is a far
cry from claiming that Christianity itself is the religious
equivalent of Plato’s other-worldly philosophy. St. Augustine,
who was a devoted student of Plato, claimed that Plato was a
valuable tool that helped lead him to Christianity. But the
one thing that he found lacking in the Platonists was the

teaching of Scripture that in Jesus Christ the Word of God
became flesh. God himself has come to live amongst us! The
incarnation of God in Christ means that human existence is
vitally important. God himself lived as a man. Rather than
devaluing life, Christ came that we might have life, and have
it more abundantly.

Nietzsche the Prophet?
As we close our examination of Friedrich Nietzsche’s thinking
and its consequences for Christian faith we should note his
conviction that terms such as sin, morality, and God are
simply human conventions with no reality supporting them. He
hoped to overcome these concepts by taking us back in history
to discover how we came to these “erroneous” beliefs.
According to Nietzsche, the concept of a God who rewards
believers with eternal life has devalued human existence.
Consequently, he attempted to devalue any belief associated
with a transcendent being or an afterlife and emphasized
overcoming Christian standards for morality. His ideal was the
overman, unique individuals who were not restrained by what
society conceived as right or wrong. The problem is that, when
taken to its extreme, his philosophy has been utilized to
justify a wide variety of crimes. In 1924, two students at the
University of Chicago justified their murder of a twelve-yearold boy by quoting from Nietzsche. And of course, Hitler
assumed that Nietzsche’s philosophy called for world
domination by Germany and the ruthless elimination of all its
enemies. Many therefore assume that Nietzsche was some type of
proto-Nazi.
Nietzsche would have had little sympathy for Hitler and was
not an anti-Semite as some have claimed. These accusations are
common, but cannot be the result of actually reading his
works. What we can say is that Nietzsche attempted to replace
the good news of Jesus Christ with a pseudo-gospel based on
the assertion that Christianity was a fabrication that has

hindered mankind for centuries. The Bible tells us that Christ
has set us free through His atoning work on the cross;
Nietzsche insists that such a story is what has placed us in
bondage. Like many utopians, Nietzsche denied the inherent
sinfulness of the human heart and insisted that the idea of
God was what had prevented mankind from reaching its highest
potential. Obviously, evangelical Christianity and Nietzsche
are in severe disagreement on most subjects.
Still, Nietzsche does have a message for the Christian
community. Considering Nietzsche’s contempt for Christianity,
that would seem to rule him out as a mouthpiece for God.
However, we also note that pagan kings such as Cyrus of Persia
(Ezra 1:1-4) and Nebuchadnezzar (Daniel 4:34-35) were
spokesman for God in particular instances. So to paraphrase
John 1:46, “Can anything good come out of Nietzsche?”
Perhaps the most valuable aspect of reading Nietzsche is his
emphasis on our motives. Just as Jesus accused the Pharisees
for disguising their hardened hearts with outward acts of
service and sacrifice, Nietzsche demonstrates keen awareness
of the subtle ways we can deceive even ourselves. One of
Nietzsche’s favorite accusations is that Christians can speak
about loving their enemies, but they have also been known to
comfort themselves with thoughts of those same enemies
roasting in eternal hell-fire. Perhaps then one of the reasons
Christians avoid reading Nietzsche is that he can make us feel
so uncomfortable. Do we give to the Church out of love for God
or perhaps simply for the tax deduction? What about our
service in the church? Are we motivated by the applause of
man, or by our love for God? The Christian cannot read
Nietzsche without feeling challenged on these questions.
Rather than simply dismissing his radical critique of
Christianity, the church would be well-served to understand
how Nietzsche has influenced modern culture, and in turn to
reflect on how we can demonstrate the love of God to a dying
world.
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